PALM VALLEY CITY COUNCIL

MINUTES

REGULAR MEETING

AUGUST 19, 2014

The City Council of the City of Palm Valley met in Regular Session on the 19th day of August, 2014 at 5:00 p.m., 1313 N. Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  The meeting was attended by the following persons:


Mayor



John M. Cutney

Council members
John Widger, Julie Martin, Joe Jones, Angela Wolf


Debe Wright
City Attorney
Bill Wepfer

City Secretary
Sylvia R. Trevino

Staff Present:
Chief A. R. Garcia


Rosendo Flores, Waterworks Supervisor

1)
CALL TO ORDER


Mayor Cutney called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.

2)
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE


Mayor Cutney led the Pledge of Allegiance.

3)
PUBLIC COMMENTS - None

4)
MINUTES APPROVED:  REGULAR MEETING OF JULY 15, 2014 


Councilwoman Wright made a motion to approve the minutes as submitted.


Councilwoman Wolf seconded the motion.




Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

5) PUBLIC HEARING HELD TO SEEK COMMENTS FOR OR AGAINST THE ADOPTION OF THE PROPOSED BUDGET FOR THE CITY OF PALM VALLEY FOR FISCAL YEAR 2014-15

Councilman Widger, Chairman of the Budget Committee, briefed the audience and the Council on the proposed budget for 2014-15.  He explained that the City operates through the following departments:  Administration, Public Works, Police, Municipal Court, Water and Sewer. The anticipated revenue in the City general fund is $735,450 and $839,360 in expenses.  For the Water and Sewer funds, the anticipated revenue is $688,450 with expected expenses of $626,040.
Councilman Widger further explained that the City is proposing a tax increase of $0.03.  Most of the City’s revenue is dependent on property taxes.  Assessed values in Palm Valley have remained fairly stable.  This proposed rate will raise an additional 8% of property tax revenue based on the increase in the tax rate, new property added to the tax roll, and a small increase in assessed valuation.  City revenue is rising slowly but it is still not keeping up with inflation.  He noted there have been no increases to the water rates in years.  Continuing with expenses, Councilman Widger stated that 50% is spent on employees’ payroll and related expenses with 40% being for the Police Department.  He noted that some of the other major expenses are energy/electric, street lights, and in the Water Department electricity, gas and oil.  As for court fines, about 64% gets distributed to the State.
Councilman Widger went over the capital projects for both the City and Water Departments.

He explained that in summary, at high level, 22% of the City budget is for capital and reserves; 28% for non-payroll related expenses and 50% for salaries.  In the Water Department, 13% is for capital; 66% for other expenses and 21% for salaries.

Mayor Cutney thanked Councilman Widger, Committee Members John Hollingsworth and Garnett Causey and City staff that were involved in putting the budget together.  He noted that the $10,000 proposed as a capital project for the Council chambers is mostly for the purpose of conducting municipal court trials by jury.  Mayor Cutney also pointed out that the staff would be receiving a 2% salary increase (COLA).
Mayor Cutney spoke with regards to the street rejuvenation project.  He stated that this is an effort to extend the life of the streets in Palm Valley.  Bids will be advertised in October.

At this time, Mayor Cutney declared the public hearing open.

Cheryl Faxon asked what the $220,000 for the rejuvenation project would entail.  Mayor Cutney replied that as the asphalt ages, it looses it consistency. Aesthetically, the product that will be used is a better product and includes oils that will soak into the ground. This project will extend the life of 7.5 miles throughout the entire community.

There being no further discussion, Mayor Cutney declared the public hearing closed.

6) ORDINANCE TABLED ADOPTING THE ORDINANCE APPROVING THE PROPOSED BUDGET FOR THE CITY OF PALM VALLEY FOR FISCAL YEAR 2014-15

Councilman Widger recommended that the ordinance adopting the budget be postponed until September 10 to take the vote on the budget at the same time that the tax rate is adopted.

Councilman Jones seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

7) RECORD VOTE TAKEN AND TWO PUBLIC HEARINGS SCHEDULED ON THE PROPOSED TAX RATE OF $0.452541 PER $100 VALUATION

Councilman Widger made a motion to submit a proposed tax rate of $0.452541 per $100 valuation---a 3¢ increase from $0.422541 and schedule the two required public hearings for August 19 and August 27 @ 5:00 p.m.
Councilman Jones seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

8) (1ST) PUBLIC HEARING HELD TO SEEK COMMENTS FOR OR AGAINST THE PROPOSED TAX RATE OF $0.452541 PER $100 VALUATION

Mayor Cutney declared the public hearing open.

Councilman Widger pointed out that this increase would generate about $34,000 in revenue and would not affect the other taxing entities.

There being no comments, Mayor Cutney declared the public hearing closed.

9) SEPTEMBER 16TH COUNCIL MEETING CHANGED TO SEPTEMBER 10, 2014 @ 5:00 P.M.

Mayor Cutney explained that the reason for this change was because the Cameron County Appraisal District requires that the City’s tax rate be submitted to them by September 12.

Councilman Widger made a motion to change the regularly scheduled Council meeting from September 16 to September 10 at 5:00 p.m. and this will be the only meeting in September.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

10)
$28,000 AUTHORIZED TO BE SPENT FROM RESERVES IN THE CITY’S GENERAL FUND IN ANTICIPATION OF THE STREET REJUVENATION PROJECT

Mayor Cutney explained that the $28,000 currently designated for street repairs in reserves has been carried for several years now.  There are about ten streets that require some work be done prior to the rejuvenation project.  

Councilwoman Martin asked what kind of work is required.  Rosendo Flores replied that the existing asphalt along the curb on several entrances needs to be removed and new asphalt applied in an effort to also level the street with the curb.  This is work that will be done within 3-4 feet of the entrances and will be done only at the entrances.

Councilwoman Wright made a motion to authorize spending up to $28,000 from the reserves in the General Fund for the street repairs that are necessary in anticipation of the street rejuvenation project.
Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

11) CONSENT AGENDA:

a. Police Monthly Report – July 2014

b. Municipal Court Monthly Report – July 2014

c. Monthly Check Listing – July 2014

d.   Monthly Financial Report (budget) – July 2014

e.    Investment Reports – July 2014

Noting a minor adjustment on the Police Report by Councilman Widger, Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.

Councilwoman Wolf seconded the motion.




Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

12) DISCUSSION HELD ON THE RECENT BURGLARIES IN PALM VALLEY

Chief Garcia explained that the burglaries are occurring sporadically and gave the dates of the recent burglaries.  He indicated that the residents’ cameras have been viewed as well as the City cameras that are in place.  A suspect was recently seen at La Cana and Palm Valley West.  He stated that these suspects are utilizing the Golf Course.  He explained that he has scheduled two police officers on duty during the night time and has one officer on bike patrol.  Suspects that are doing the car burglaries are from across the field on Dilworth.  The Police Department is doing what it can to try to catch the suspects.  As for the police patrol requests, starting tonight the residences will be checked at night and during the day as well.  Chief Garcia encouraged the residents that were present to turn their lights on at night, both the front and rear lights.

Chief Garcia gave an update on the cameras in the police vehicles.  He explained that the security cameras have to be fully signalized before the cameras can be set up in the vehicles.  Purchasing laptops or a tablet will be the next phase.

Diane Stone relayed an incident whereby the patrol officer driving on the street was not looking to either side; he was just driving and looking straight ahead.   The police officer drove by three different times in two hours and never noticed she was in the front of her home.  The officer was driving too fast and not even looking to the sides.

Robbie Smith commented that when she walks in the evening the blinds and doors of the residences are see through and to the officers it would appear that everything is normal. She then referred to the newsletters that remain on the door ways (when delivered) and this is a ‘trigger’ that no one is home.  The people that live in the townhomes never use their front door and come in through the rear of their residences so they don’t realize there is a flyer in their doorway.

Mrs. Causey stated that she thought they were doing everything they needed to do to secure their property and they can only guess that the suspect knocked on their front door and when no one answered that they came back later in the evening and knocked the door down to gain entry into their home.  Her front door remained open from 1:00 pm to about 7:45 in the morning.  Mrs. Causey admitted that the alarm was not set.  She was of the opinion that if the gates were up the suspects could not have gotten away.  

Mrs. Butler commented that everyone that has an alarm should always set it up.

Mayor Cutney stated that it also helps to know your neighbors.

Mrs. Causey asked how the gating project could get started again.

13) DISCUSSION HELD REGARDING PREVIOUS ACTION TAKEN BY CITY COUNCIL TO REGULATE TRAFFIC ON CITY STREETS IN PALM VALLEY

Mayor Cutney explained that it would take a petition by the residents to regulate the traffic in Palm Valley.

Mrs. Butler asked if this could be placed on a ballot and Mayor Cutney replied it cannot. There could be a non-binding referendum but it still would not count.

Mayor Cutney further explained that the City would have to follow the rules as outlined in the letter that was submitted by Attorney Rick Navarro and the petition would have to be signed by 100% of the property owners abutting the street or streets.

Mayor Cutney commented that the Council made a good decision at the time when the lawsuit was filed to not pursue regulating traffic on the streets in Palm Valley.

It was pointed out by the City Attorney that when a street is closed it becomes a private street.

Mayor Cutney read the last sentence from the letter from William Kimball representing the group that filed the lawsuit against the gating project:
“My clients are well funded and will proceed to fight this matter if the City is so inclined, but we are hoping that the City Council takes the time to read the Johnson decision and settle this matter now.”

Bob Cantrell offered that the City raise the taxes by $.10 to be able to pay for the lawsuit alluding to the fact that the City was not in a financial position to fight the lawsuit previously filed.

Diane Stone stated that her understanding was that the concern expressed by the plaintiffs in the lawsuit was that emergency vehicles would not have access into the community and asked if this had been communicated to them.  It was explained to her that the plaintiffs had not been receptive to meeting with city officials to explain this.

Cheryl Faxon made reference to the speed limit contradictions on Dilworth.  She stated that 15 mph on Dilworth is too slow.  Bill Wepfer explained that the speed limit of 15 mph was set by the County because part of Dilworth Road is inside the City of Palm Valley and part belongs to the County.

Councilwoman Martin asked, aside from the gates, were there any other ideas in case the gating does not occur.

Cheryl Faxon suggested sporadic vehicle checks.  Chief Garcia stated that these would be considered driver license check at certain check points.  If they did this, then no one would be patrolling the streets.  He commented that everyone is being stopped right now during patrol.

Mayor Cutney noted that part of the reason for the tax increase that would generate about $34,000 would be for one additional full time officer if the City needs to keep 2 to 3 officers on patrol at night.

There being no further business the meeting adjourned at 6:10 p.m. upon a motion by Councilman Jones and a second by Councilwoman Martin.

_____________________________

John M. Cutney, Mayor


Attest:


_________________________________


Sylvia R. Trevino


City Secretary
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